MINUTES OF MEETING LAKE ASHTON COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT AND LAKE ASHTON II COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

The joint meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Lake Ashton Community Development District and Lake Ashton II Community Development District was held on Monday, **October 17, 2022** at 11:30 a.m. at the Lake Ashton Clubhouse Ballroom, 4141 Ashton Club Drive, Lake Wales, Florida.

Present and constituting a quorum:

Bob Plummer
Michael Costello
Steve Realmuto
Debby Landgrebe
Lloyd Howison
James Mecsics
Bob Zelazny
Mary Clark
Angela Littlewood

Lake Ashton CDD Chairman
Lake Ashton CDD Vice Chairman
Lake Ashton CDD Assistant Secretary
Lake Ashton CDD Assistant Secretary
Lake Ashton CDD Assistant Secretary
Lake Ashton II CDD Chairman
Lake Ashton II CDD Vice Chairman
Lake Ashton II CDD Assistant Secretary
Lake Ashton II CDD Assistant Secretary

Also present:

Jill Burns
Jason Greenwood
Jan Carpenter
Sarah Sandy
Christine Wells
Mary Bosman

District Manager, GMS
District Manager, GMS
Lake Ashton CDD District Counsel
Lake Ashton II CDD District Counsel

FIRST ORDER OF BUSINESS

Roll Call and Pledge of Allegiance

Ms. Burns called the meeting to order at 11:46 a.m. and called the roll. All Lake Ashton CDD Supervisors were present, and Lake Ashton II had four Supervisors present. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

SECOND ORDER OF BUSINESS

Approval of Meeting Agenda

Mr. Burns: First on the agenda today is approval of the meeting agenda. Does anybody have any additions or corrections to the agenda as presented? We have a motion for Lake Ashton to approve the meeting agenda.

On MOTION by Ms. Landgrebe, seconded by Mr. Realmuto, with all in favor, the Meeting Agenda for the Joint Board of Supervisors Meeting, were approved.

On MOTION by Mr. Zelazny, seconded by Ms. Clark, with all in favor, the Meeting Agenda for the Joint Board of Supervisors Meeting, were approved.

THIRD ORDER OF BUSINESS

Public Comments on Specific Items on the Agenda (the District Manager will read any questions or comments from members of the public in advance of the meeting; those members of the public wanting to address the Board directly should first state his or her name and his or her address.

Ms. Burns: Public comments? I don't have any. Bob or Jim, did you get any submitted to you for the joint meeting? No. We'll turn it over to Zoom line. If there are any public comments on the Zoom line, you can use Zoom's raise hand feature to be called on now. I see none.

FOURTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Approval of Minutes of the May 16, 2022 Joint Board of Supervisors Meeting and August 29, 2022 Joint Workshop Meeting (Workshop Minutes to be provided under separate cover)

Ms. Burns: We can move on to our first agenda item which is approval of the minutes from the May 16th, 2022 Board of Supervisors meeting and the August 29th joint

workshop meeting. Does anybody have any additions or corrections to those minutes as presented? I see none.

On MOTION by Mr. Costello, seconded by Ms. Landgrebe, with Mr. Costello, Ms. Landgrebe, Mr. Plummer and Mr. Howison in favor and Mr. Realmuto opposed, the Minutes of the May 16, 2022 Joint Board of Supervisors Meeting and the August 29, 2022 Joint Workshop Meeting, were approved 4-1.

On MOTION by Mr. Mecsics, seconded by Ms. Littlewood, with all in favor, the Minutes of the May 16, 2022 Joint Board of Supervisors Meeting and the August 29, 2022 Joint Workshop Meeting, were approved.

Ms. Burns: Up next is discussion regarding the joint amenity facility policies. I will go ahead and turn it over to our two members of the amenity policy group, Steve and Angie, to go ahead.

Mr. Realmuto: Before we move on, do we have to approve the workshop summary?

Ms. Burns: I did that as one motion, so unless somebody had something?

Mr. Realmuto: Well, I did actually on the workshop. I didn't hear you mention workshop in there. I talked with Jason about this very briefly beforehand, I actually do not feel that summary was a great accurately reflects what was done at the meeting in particular, the part of a sentence I take exception to. It's not a big deal. It said, "It was agreed that the policies were in great shape to be discussed at the joint meeting." In fact, I guess the problem I have with it is we were given specific directions on specific items to go back and rework and bring back to the Board this meeting. This just sounds like everyone was happy and things were great and we'll just consider it at this meeting and I think they need to be updated. So had I known that that was a motion to approve the workshop, then it's I would have voted no, and suggest that perhaps Jason could just revise that to more accurately reflect the direction we were given and we can approve it at the next meeting.

Ms. Burns: It's up to the discretion of the Boards. We've already had a vote. I'm happy to change your vote to reflect a vote against that on the joint workshop. Unless anybody also has an objection, we could bring them back to the next joint workshop, but if everyone's okay with how they are submitted, I can just change Steve's vote. No objection. Thank you. Do you want to go ahead and jump into the joint amenity policies?

FIFTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Discussion Regarding Joint Amenity Facilities Policies (Draft and Red-Lined Versions Included for Review)

Ms. Littlewood: I just want to make a statement before we start. I just wanted to say that this is a working document, it's never going to be perfect. Christine and Mary will be using that and I'm sure they will come up with some stuff that needs amended. It's not a perfect document, like I said, but I feel that it's better than horrible at this stage.

Mr. Realmuto: I just wanted to add, I'm with Angie on this. The committee that was formed to do this feels that it is in as good of shape as it's going to be in this timeframe. There might be some minor adjustments we might want to make. It's never going to be perfect. After we allow the Board to make their comments and any changes, they feel are necessary before they could approve it, I would really like to see us make progress and schedule the hearing on it so that it can be approved at the next meeting. Basically, as you heard me say earlier, you gave us some very specific feedback. The committee met and believes we incorporated all of it. I think we are in unanimous agreement. But both Angie and I, as well as the two amenity managers, think that we should move forward with this. But I'm happy to answer questions on specific issues.

Mr. Zelazny: First, let me say I think it's a very good document. I think it's comprehensive. I have two editorial changes I would like to suggest to the committee. They're not substantive on anything. It's just wordsmithing and paragraph restructuring. I do have three issues I would like to talk through. One is in Section 6, suspension and termination of privileges. I had previously asked that failure to pay just debts to the CDD should entail some form of suspension or termination. There was a lot of discussion on golf course debts, Eagle's Nest debts, restaurant debts, etc. I do think that because we have cited in the document, "damages that are incurred to equipment property are the responsibility of the residents even for the renters," there should be something so I would

like to have it put back in, "but not including the restaurant, the golf course, or anything like that." So if you owe the CDD money for damages, you can't use the facilities until such times as those payments are made. That's the first thing. Do you want to talk about that now or?

Mr. Realmuto: I'd like to take them one at a time. Otherwise, it becomes too long to manage. I thought we did actually insert something specifically that said that perhaps others can help point me there. Specific to property damage is there some other class of monies owed to the Districts you are looking to take care of Bob?

Mr. Zelazny: That's the only one.

Mr. Realmuto: It's there.

Mr. Zelazny: The only thing is if your renters damage equipment and owe the District money then you should not be able to use the facilities until that debt is paid. I'm not including golf course debt or Eagle's Nest debt or anything like that, I'm talking strictly money owed to the CDD due to damages.

Mr. Realmuto: Okay. I'd like to bring your attention then to Page 5, the second to last paragraph. Since you're next to me I can share with you if you like. You probably don't want me to read the full paragraph, but there is an underlying portion that says very clearly, "Owners and non-resident members are responsible for any damage to equipment incurred by their guests/renters/resolvers. Patrons should contact the activities desk or security to report missing or damaged items." I think that makes that pretty clear unless you're looking for something else.

Mr. Zelazny: It wasn't that. I know they're responsible, it was the suspension, but I see you have added that sentence. The last sentence in that paragraph says, "Violation by a guest of any of these policies as set forth by the District could result in a loss of the patron's privileges and membership." But that doesn't address the debt to the District. That's my point.

Ms. Littlewood: Did we not discuss this at the workshop? Christine, have you found something?

Ms. Wells: It's on that same thing. It's the last sentence that says, "Individual may also be required to pay restitution for any property damage." It's under the suspension and termination. Is that it?

Mr. Zelazny: I agree to all of that. I'm saying what is the consequence if you do not make your payment? I'm saying, if you owe the District money by the policy and you have to pay them, then what is the consequence if you do not pay?

Ms. Littlewood: I think we went over this at some length, even at the workshop because it was taking it to a small claims court. You had, I think 30 days again or 60 days to pay, and then it had to go through a small claims court.

Mr. Howison: Bob is what you're asking to put, for instance, bullet Number 8 under that paragraph, under offenses and simply say if fail to pay a debt owed to the CDD?

Mr. Zelazny: Correct.

Mr. Realmuto: Again, as you pointed out, the paragraph above all that says may be required to pay, I don't know to me it goes without saying but if there's something explicit you want to add?

Mr. Howison: Well, I was trying to clarify. I wasn't sure.

Mr. Zelazny: I agree with everything that's in the policy, all I'm saying is what is our recourse if a renter or a leaser does not pay?

Ms. Carpenter: Yeah, I'd suggest that we add a Number 8 "fails to pay any fees or costs due to the District." Then up in the fourth line, "may be required to pay restitution for property damage or overdue fees."

Mr. Realmuto: We're on Page 6. Jan was suggesting changes both to the last sentence of the paragraph, Roman Numeral 1, and add the addition of item Number 8.

Ms. Carpenter: Number 8, failure to pay any fees, costs, or debts due to the District.

I think that covers everybody's comments.

Ms. Sandy: Jan, if you don't mind this is Sarah Sandy. I would suggest just one tweak I would add to that is except for O&M and debt assessments since there's a separate progress already associated with those.

Ms. Carpenter: Yeah. That makes sense. What she's saying is other than assessments due to the District. If you're overdue on your tax bill or assessments, you won't be covered under this. Then add that same change where we have under Number I offenses, the last line, "The individual may be required to pay restitution for any property damage," add in there, "Or overdue fees, costs or debts due to the District other than assessments."

Ms. Landgrebe: So if they don't pay their assessment, they can still use all the amenities?

Ms. Carpenter: The assessments are covered by the tax bill so if someone doesn't pay it, we have tax certificate money, so practically it only at this point would cover I think the developer lots.

Ms. Landgrebe: But they can still use amenities.

Mr. Realmuto: We're just pointing out, Debby, is that because of the process we use, and we use the tax assessor, we will never be in that situation. They may lose the property, but we will get paid.

Ms. Burns: Everybody good with that item? Bob, you had another one?

Mr. Zelazny: On Section 6 Subparagraph 2-I, suspension termination process. The termination and suspension based on pet parks is different from the suspension and termination policy as set forth in this paragraph. I agree with the termination and suspension in both portions of the document, we need to make sure that if in this paragraph we should say, "suspensions and terminations with incidents related to the dog park are covered in the dog park policy," because they're very specific. It was just to get those two in sync so we can figure out how we navigate the document.

Mr. Realmuto: Is there a dog park policy that you're referring to in this document on this specific usage? I know, I just want to be clear that's what you're referring to.

Mr. Zelazny: Pet parks are on Page 20. They are actually covered on Pages 21 and 22, which are different than the suspension and terminations in the other paragraphs. I agree with the actions that have been developed and are being implemented, just want to make sure that when a resident reads the document, he can get through it.

Mr. Realmuto: I'm not finding what you're referring to. Can you help me find it in the redline copy?

Ms. Burns: Because that section is referring to the suspension of the animal technically, that the animal wouldn't be allowed back to the park. Fourteen and fifteen on Page 21.

Mr. Realmuto: For those looking for it, it's on page 21 of the non-red line. I'm saying on page 27.

Ms. Burns: If you're looking at the red line, the pages are going to be different, but in the non-red line version, it's page 21 and 22. In the clean copy of the rules.

Mr. Realmuto: Is there something in this section that references it's long with 16 items? You simply want a reference included under the suspension policy to the pet park policy?

Ms. Burns: Yeah.

Mr. Realmuto: Understood. In the interest of being able to approve this as amended for the public hearing, can you suggest some wording to accomplish that?

Ms. Burns: We could say other than suspensions for the pet park which are covered on page 22. Reference the section.

Ms. Littlewood: Jillian just made a good point. The suspension is the dog, not the person. That's why it doesn't apply to all the amenities. Because it's the dog that's suspended. You can go and sit there without your dog if you want, just don't bring your dog.

Mr. Realmuto: Just be careful with the precise wording because you could envision incidents where you did want to suspend the patron and not the animal if they were misbehaving.

Ms. Burns: If it was the patron, it would be covered under these policies.

Mr. Realmuto: Okay, next part. Maybe we should ask them, does anyone else have any objections to that?

Mr. Zelazny: The next one is Section 7, reserving facilities. During the workshop I talked about the issues with reserve time, open time, individuals being able to make reservations. Going through the document, I find it's within six of the different specific amenities. They all address open play and reserve time differently. Even if you look in the reserving facilities, it talks about reservations may be made up to one- or two-hour increments for all facilities listed in the reservation policy. No one can produce a copy of the reservation policy for us to determine what facilities they are. What I would like to do is recommend a change that basically says all facilities are open to all residents. Groups, clubs, and organizations can make standing reservations. Individuals cannot make standing reservations but can make reservations to utilize the facilities when they're

available. Then when no reservations are there, it is considered open time and it's first-come, first-serve basis.

Mr. Realmuto: My interpretation of this and as you said, you're looking on section roman numeral 7, reserving facilities. The reference to reservation policy, I guess, is interpreted to be this policy itself. Both the section and then any specific reservations that are room specific because you will see those there. It's referring to this policy. If there's a brief change that we can make to change the words in the second paragraph there, reservation policy to something that's clearer. This policy maybe would be what I would suggest just replace the word reservation policy in this policy. The rest I believe you see there the addition. This red line, by the way, shows you what we changed since we had our page-by-page review at our workshop. This is just what changed from that version. To address that concern, we basically added what you see there with the exception of designated open play. This cut came to us from the amenity managers. We feel this accomplishes essentially what you want, Bob. I'll leave it to my counterpart and the amenity managers to comment further.

Ms. Littlewood: We've been down this road before. This has come up time and time again when we've been going back and forth between the Boards and the joint and then the workshop. We mentioned that wording and I think everybody agreed that that was the wording, so I don't know.

Mr. Zelazny: Let me ask either one of you that represent it to explain to me the reservation policy.

Ms. Landgrebe: I think that's where the issue is. It's not a separate policy, it's this policy, the joint amenity. You should reference the joint amenity policy.

Mr. Zelazny: I'm just asking, explain to me the reservation policy. Then if I can understand it, then I think everybody can. Go ahead.

Mr. Realmuto: Again, I did propose the amendment to change the reservation policy to this policy with that said. It's written in front of you. I don't know that as supervisors that our interpretation is as important as our amenity managers who are responsible for implementing these policies and could perhaps address. I think it's quite clear in this policy. I can't do a better job than the written words we have here that were reviewed by all over the joint amenity policy members, so I'm not going to attempt to.

Mr. Zelazny: Now, you believe that it's sufficient. I'm asking you to explain the reservation policy to me so that I understand it. That's all I'm asking. If you can't do that than it needs to be rewritten.

Mr. Realmuto: That's pretty open-ended. Maybe you can address a specific example. This is going to be different based on the room and all the details. Again, I think it's our amenity managers that are in the best place to do that.

Mr. Zelazny: Well, I talked to your amenity manager before the meeting earlier today and we agreed in principle on changing the wording is that was my impression when I walked out. Again, when I read this document, it is not clear to me how the reservation system works. There's a distinction between open play and then when you can't make reservations, but you can make reservations when? I don't know how to describe it any more than that. When you can't have clubs and leagues reserving court time and then everything else is open time. But then you can't make reservations during open time based on your policy, your definition of open time. If you can't understand that. I'm sorry. Available courts or rooms should be available when they are not reserved, either by a group, club or organization or an individual. If it's not reserved then it should be open play, first-come-first serve. That's the way I understand it. That's not the way the document is written. It's not the way it's projected in the six different specific amenities nor in the discussion on open play.

Mr. Realmuto: Okay, Bob, I think I understand now your specific concern. I see Mary with her hand. Maybe you can make your way up here while I attempt to address Bob's specific concern. What I hear you saying is that this may be a difference of opinion among people. But you're saying you feel reservation should always be available, period. With this policy says is with the exception of open play, that is true. But I know speaking to our amenity manager and to everyone on the joint amenity policy committee, they felt strongly that we should be able to designate times when no, you can't reserve the room, period. Then that's why it says, with the exception of the designated open play. We have a desire to leave some of the rooms not reservable for limited periods of time to allow the ad hoc things. They're noted wherever that's applicable. I think that summarizes.

Mr. Zelazny: But when talking with Christine earlier, that blocked time that you consider to be open time is not available for reservations because it's reserved by the amenity manager for open play.

Mr. Realmuto: On a first come first-serve basis Mary wanted.

Ms. Bosman: I think if we add the word designated open play in other words, the concept, but not in all places where we reference it in our dialogue here. When you just say open play, yes, there's a lot of open play, but there is also a designated open play that will remain as such that cannot and will not be reserved. Does that make sense?

Mr. Realmuto: The paragraph here does say with the exception of designated open play. What we're saying is, unless it's designated specifically as open place, it's available for reservations. That's what the policy in front of you says. Now, is that what you want it to say? You need to be clear about that, but the committee felt strongly that should be the case.

Ms. Bosman: Can I just give an example? We had a designated open play section for one amenity. I won't say which one it is. A person came in and said I want to reserve during that time because some guy had the audacity to bring his grandson in and want to play and we were there. It's not part of our responsibility here to have a designated time when it's okay to be first-come, first-serve and not have a time when you cited yourself an example with the bowling. If the designated time is first-come, first-serve, and we limit the time that one group can occupy that amenity. We, as a group, felt that was fairer than having the designated open time more or less not using a good word here, but chopped up with scheduled times within that time-frame.

Mr. Zelazny: I agree that there should be blocks of time where no reservations can be had for open play. Christine and I talked about that earlier. That I understand, but that's just blocked reserve time that's reserved by the amenity manager. Maybe we're just talking semantics.

Ms. Bosman: I think so.

Mr. Zelazny: When you talk about open play, that means everybody can play. Maybe there's a different word to use if it's open play, but you can sign up. I don't know. To me, it's confusing here and it's confusing in the six different individual amenities where they cover it differently.

Ms. Clark: Maybe we use a term that is non reserved play because I think that we have to have some time where it's open play so that all folks who live in Lake Ashton have the opportunity to use the amenity. Otherwise, what happens is the same groups will reserve it time and time and time and time. If you ever want to go bowling you can't bowl, because it's reserved every single minute of every single day. I think if the problem that we're having with is the word open play, then maybe then the designated open play is referred to as non-reserved play or non-reserved hours so that the message is clear that you are not able to reserve this time.

Mr. Howison: Would it make just as much sense to define what open play means in this policy? In other words, a very short paragraph.

Mr. Realmuto: In response to your comment, I would have assumed that we defined it. I don't see it defined but perhaps we can simply add the definition.

Ms. Burns: Page 13, it says under open play, certain amenities are available on a first-come, first-serve basis at various times. No reservations are accepted during the time period listed as open play at the respective amenity. Usage is limited to two hours if other patrons are ready.

Ms. Landgrebe: So that needs to move to definitions.

Mr. Zelazny: Maybe open play is defined as those blocks of time that are held back by the amenity managers for everyone to use on a first-come, first-serve basis. Then all other non-committed times reservations are available.

Ms. Landgrebe: The definition says, I think the first three pages is the suggestion?

Mr. Realmuto: No there are definitions further in the document. Is it on the general?

Mr. Zelazny: Page 13 of the clean document.

Ms. Burns: Yes. I'm sorry the clean document.

Mr. Realmuto: The specific usage is a longer section of definitions.

Ms. Littlewood: I'm just getting more and more confused to me it's all clear so I'm getting confused.

Ms. Landgrebe: But then your table of contents, you have definitions listed as page 1. Those are not all the definitions then is where they're spread out throughout the document.

Mr. Zelazny: Well, open play is covered in the general amenities portion, which implies that it deals with all of the amenities at the same time. You could put in a definition in front. You could move it there as well. But I think the fix that Mary suggested is a good fix, I would then only ask that we go through the specific amenities where they're all slightly different in their interpretation of open play in reservations so that they're all consistent. If that's the case, then there's no issues.

Mr. Realmuto: The reason they're here is because there are other sections, I don't think we call it the definition section because it's listed under specific amenities. That's why it's here. I would suggest the proper place to add Bob's clarification, is in the definition of open play. I'd rather not rename it just because it's referenced from so many places. I don't think non-reservable is any clearer than open play, as long as we define that open play means non-reservable.

Ms. Burns: Do we want to add the definition for open play on page 13 to the definitions on page 1?

Mr. Realmuto: If that's the Board's preference. That's fine. Jill suggested that we simply move the definition of open play to the definition section in section 1.

Ms. Burns: Or duplicate it.

Mr. Realmuto: Or duplicate it. And add a sentence saying very clearly that reservations are not accepted during an open play or something to that effect.

Ms. Burns: It says that no reservations are accepted during the time period listed as open play at the respective amenity. It's already in there, so I think we just want to add it as a defined term that opened play is a defined term. Quotes like the other definitions. I think that clarifies open play being that defined term.

Ms. Clark: I don't mean to prolong things to be honest with you, but adding open play there doesn't fit with the other types of definitions that it is, it's not so. I think we have intelligent residents. I think they should be able to understand this is one set of definitions. Then the other set of definitions is specific to amenities. I think that that's probably, I think just leaving it the way it is, is a good idea.

Mr. Realmuto: I personally, I'm in favor of leaving it the way it is. Would it help if we took, I don't know that it needs a vote, but a straw poll. I'd like to know what members

would vote against this because of that and or which are okay with leaving it as is, and then move on. But based on the group's decision.

Ms. Burns: Any objection to leave it how it is with the open play defined on page 13. My apologies.

Mr. Zelazny: I would not support the document as written now. I do agree with the changes that Jan has suggested and Mary has changed and then that's acceptable to me.

Ms. Burns: Any other objections?

Mr. Mecsics: I think what Bob is getting at here is that yes, Mary and you guys can put in some suggestions for that wording in that paragraph where the paragraph goes, quite honestly is housekeeping.

Ms. Clark: I think with that the two minor changes that Bob had recommended prior to this one, we make these two minor changes. I think the document is good the way it is.

Ms. Littlewood: I think the document is good the way it is regarding this. To me it's clear. I'm not the brightest bulb on the Christmas tree, but it's clear to me. Does anyone else have any comments?

Mr. Plummer: Are we to the point where we vote on this?

Ms. Burns: The other option is I think there's some confusion on what a defined term is. If you look at just for example under clubs, groups and organization, it has "clubs" and that is a defined term that's in the front. What if on page 13, you mimic how the definitions are in the front? Leave it where it is and just make open play a defined term in quotes like it is under the definitions, but leave it in the section where it is.

Ms. Carpenter: I have an easier solution. It looks like the only place "open play" is used before you get to a section on page 13. Why don't we just say under the reserving of facilities with the exception of designated as capitalized open play and then put parentheses as defined in section or page 13, whatever it is. That way anybody reading it is sent over to that so they've read it there. Every other time it's used, it's after those definitions.

Ms. Landgrebe: Page numbers are always funky.

Ms. Carpenter: It would be section number. I just didn't know the section number. It's defined in Section 10 so that way when you're reading it, you go to Section 10 and you know what open play means.

Mr. Realmuto: Mary and Christine, do you have the wording of that amendment because we need to accumulate these.

Ms. Burns: Bob, does that address your concern if we take the open play reference to that definition that's listed?

Mr. Zelazny: I'm not hung up on where it is in the document, I'm hung up on how we approach the definition of open play and Mary's made that change. So I'm fine with that. Where it's in the document is not a concern to me.

Mr. Realmuto: What change specifically because I'm not following that?

Mr. Zelazny: The issue was with the definition of open play. We tried to find another term by which we defined open play. I was fine with her rewording. I just think it's important that when you read the document, you need to be able to understand that there are reservations. Open play is a block of reservations held by the amenity manager so that they can ensure that everybody can play. Then there's this big void of time where you could come in on a first-come, first-serve basis. But if you're using open time for the time that has been reserved by the amenity manager, then you can't use it for the non-reserve time because that's where you get the confusion. Again, if you look at the six different amenities, they all address it differently. If we agree to that and then make the changes on across the Board on the specific amenities, I have no problem.

Ms. Landgrebe: Mary, can you remind us of what your statement was or suggestion, please?

Mr. Mecsics: I thought that was Mary Clark that made that?

Ms. Landgrebe: I thought it was Mary Bosman sorry.

Ms. Clark: The only thing that I had suggested is that we identify that you can't reserve during that time. But in the definition, that's already in there. Bob, correct me if I'm misquoting you, is your concern that the words open play are not consistently used throughout that part of the document? That in some cases, open play means it's first-come, first-serve. But in other cases, open play means you can reserve in there? Is that the concern that you have?

Mr. Zelazny: That goes to the specific amenities. I'm saying is that, I don't know what the right verbiage, but I thought you had described it well. If it's not reserved, then it is open for reservations maybe it's not called open time. Maybe it's any non-reserve time or non-block time is open on a first-come, first-serve basis for residents.

Ms. Clark: Could we change the definition of open play to read "certain amenities are available on a first come, first-serve basis at various times no reservations that are accepted during this time period listed as open play unless otherwise specified." Something along those lines that would then say that there are certain amenities that you can make a reservation during open play. But if in the definition we identify that as making it clear that there are some times where you can make a reservation in open play. It's confusing as it's written because sometimes you can make your reservation in an open play and sometimes you can't.

Mr. Realmuto: Can you point us to the area and policy that allows you to make a reservation during open play?

Ms. Carpenter: How about the comment that Mary Clark made earliest, just capitalize the D and make it designated open play. It's clear that designated open play. That says no reservations were accepted during the time.

Mr. Zelazny: Maybe the definition of open play if you want to be consistent when you do it is open play is reserved by a block of time reserved by the manager where no reservations can be taken. I mean, if that's the definition of open play which is protected time by the amenity manager.

Mr. Realmuto: I'm concerned that with Mary's suggestion is good. if the problem exists, show me where in the policy it says you can make a reservation during open play.

Ms. Clark: Well, if you look at cards, it's on page 15. Part says "amenity reservations are non-exclusive at the amenity manager's discretion and depending upon scheduled availability, reservations for multiple groups may be booked at the same time." I mean, it doesn't have the word open play there. Unless you look at number 2 it says, "tables not used will be considered open and will be available for use by other group or individual."

Mr. Realmuto: Perhaps this is a misunderstanding, but nowhere in there is the word open play used. That is not open playtime.

Ms. Clark: Understood.

Mr. Zelazny: If you look at specific things, Bocce ball is open play no reservations. Bowling is open play when no leagues.

Mr. Realmuto: You're going through this too fast for us to follow along, Bob.

Mr. Zelazny: You don't have to follow just listen, that would be sufficient. Bowling is open play when no leagues, can make reservations, card rooms open and available.

Ms. Landgrebe: I think, Bob, the challenge comes in with open play and no reservations. Let's say the block is open for four hours. You have people, a couple or that take up that whole four hours meanwhile, other people may want to play. That's why I think they're saying, if there's a line or other people want to play your time slot is playing.

Mr. Zelazny: I don't disagree with that. On open play, there's limitations on how much time you can use a court or a facility. That's different than making a reservation.

Ms. Landgrebe: A pre-reservation.

Mr. Zelazny: When your family wants to play shuffleboard and you want to reserve a shuffleboard court. It's all open play and under this open play, you can't make a reservation.

Ms. Landgrebe: You're saying, it should.

Mr. Zelazny: I'm saying if there's a block of time for shuffleboard league and then there's a block of time for open shuffleboard where nobody can make a reservation, then you can just come play. Then there should be a period of time when you as a resident can make a reservation to play.

Mr. Realmuto: There is. Maybe the amenity managers help point us in that section of policy. But my understanding from talking this through in our joint meetings was that anytime that's not open play and is not reserved, is available for individuals to make reservations. Does that not address your concern?

Ms. Landgrebe: But the challenge comes in some of these leagues they want all the time.

Mr. Zelazny: I think the amenity managers, Debby, do a great job of managing the facilities. I do believe and I agree with them, there needs to be a block of time where the residents can go and play without having to make a reservation. But you should be able

to make a reservation. If it's not one of these block times, you should be able to make a reservation for your family to use that amenity.

Mr. Realmuto: She just said you can.

Mr. Mecsics: Let's clarify this and I'll make a motion that we add a definition that you have the amenity manager's time. That is the time that it's up to the amenity manager to allow individual reservations. The other one, open time is just that nobody has reservations. Does that fit the bill?

Mr. Zelazny: The amenity managers block the open time. They block the open time. Anything that's not committed is available for a resident to come and make a reservation which should be the majority of the time. I make a motion to add a parenthesis to add that if it's not in the amenity managers open time, that's blocked for open time and if some other open time that is not, then individual residents may make reservations.

Mr. Realmuto: With all due respect, I think you're making this way more complicated than it needs to be. The policy is written already allows exactly what you want to allow. I think your idea that open play by your definition isn't time reserved by the amenity manager. Quite frankly, I don't know where that comes from. It's not necessary. Open play is exactly what it says. Open play is time when reservations cannot be made, as it says in the definition. I don't see the problem. We've asked you to explain it. It takes two or three minutes to explain it. I think the policy that is written does that. You created a committee to recommend the best wording for this. I think the existing policy accomplishes what you want, and I don't think any of the suggestions I've heard make it any clearer, they might tend to confuse.

Mr. Mecsics: Well, thank you. That's your opinion. Again, the Board takes the recommendations from the committee and it just says they do it. That's the way we work.

Ms. Littlewood: Can I just say, the people that are using this the most are the amenity manager are both Districts. They read this and they are clear that everything that Bob's asking for is in here. I just don't get why we need to start explaining every single thing. I mean, it's just there. If it's open play, you can't make reservations, any other time out of that you can. I just don't understand why we need to keep doing all this wordsmithing quite frankly.

Ms. Burns: At this point we have a couple of varying opinions. Let's take a vote with the Districts if we think this is sufficient language that we can leave it how it is. If we're the majority on both Boards, think that that's sufficient, we'll leave it how it is. If it's not, then we will keep hashing out language to add.

Ms. Landgrebe: Well, what language are we talking about at this point?

Ms. Burns: The open play definition that is on page 13.

Ms. Landgrebe: On page 13?

Ms. Burns: On page 13. If there's somebody who wants to make a motion that the language is sufficient to define open play as intended.

Mr. Realmuto: I move that we leave the definition of open play as written.

On MOTION by Mr. Realmuto, seconded by Ms. Costello, with all in favor, the Definition of "Open Play" in the Joint Amenity Policy for Lake Ashton I, was approved.

On MOTION by Ms. Littlewood, seconded by Ms. Clark, with Ms. Littlewood, Ms. Clark in favor and Mr. Zelazny and Mr. Mecsics opposed, the Definition of "Open Play" in the Joint Amenity Policy for Lake Ashton II, the motion failed 2-2.

Ms. Burns: The motion fails.

Mr. Realmuto: It looks like Christine wants to speak.

Ms. Wells: On Page, 8 under reserving facilities, I just don't know if this helps. It says, with the exception of designated open play, reservations may be available for up to two-hour increments for all facilities listed and then keeps going on. I don't know if that helps address that when it's not open play, you can still make reservation.

Ms. Littlewood: I think we're adding to that as well. We're just about to add as defined in Section 10, so it refers them back.

Mr. Zelazny: If we're going to leave that language the same, we need to move and be consistent with that language as we deal with all the specific amenities.

Ms. Littlewood: Anyone have any comments?

Mr. Howison: About those amenities, Bob, you're talking about the Bocce, bowling, pickleball, shuffle ball.

Mr. Zelazny: Bocce, bowling, card rooms, pickleball, and tennis, all have different interpretations of open play and reservations and taking, and not taking.

Ms. Wells: The statement that's in bocce and bowling is exactly the same in bocce and bowling. You want us just to duplicate that?

Mr. Howison: I do think it says, there are open play days. I would think that maybe open play periods or open play times instead of days.

Ms. Wells: It's actually days.

Mr. Howison: It is?

Ms. Wells: I can't speak for an HFC but here for open bowling and bocce there are full days that are booked. I see what you mean by number 1 on Page 15, it doesn't say the same thing as bocce and bowling. It says rooms are available during normal hours.

Mr. Zelazny: As long as it's consistent in the document, I don't care.

Ms. Wells: Yes, I think that is great.

Ms. Burns: Everybody okay with that? In the other sections. Okay, I think we have a consensus there.

Ms. Landgrebe: Do you have more Bob?

Mr. Zelazny: Yes, I just have one other one on Section 10 again, amenities policy, general usage, under golf carts Paragraph 4 says, the 12 mile an hour speed limit for golf carts applies to on and within amenities. The original document had paths and bridges. I don't know if there's a nuance as to why we changed that. When I read it quickly, I assumed that they were talking about carts. We've expanded carts and bridges to now in and on or within amenities. I don't know what prompted that change. Does that imply roads and things like that? I have no idea.

Ms. Burns: On and within amenities, I think the intent is that it excludes the roadways. Am I correct in that?

Mr. Zelazny: I don't think you can put a 12 mile an hour speed limit on the roadway.

Ms. Burns: I think that's why it's specified within the amenities because the intent was to exclude the roadways.

Mr. Realmuto: Bob, if you look at that page, it's in the item immediately above 4. Well, that is with regard to age. There is a statement though, it's Page 12 on the red line. For use on the District's roads, golf cart operators must abide by all applicable Florida statutes and local government regulations. Then the next sentence is, the speed limit for golf carts is 12 miles per hour on or within the amenities. I believe this wording was vetted with both attorneys.

Ms. Burns: That's correct.

Ms. Littlewood: It was because we went back to the attorneys because the ordinance is different in Lake Wales to what it is in Winter Haven. We went with what the lawyers suggested on that.

Ms. Burns: Sorry, that's all, are you okay with that? You said that was your last one? Anybody else? Yes, Debby.

Ms. Landgrebe: I would like to draw our attention to Page 17, golf course. I believe the golf course should have its own things associated with the golf course. This is not something that every resident, if they choose to purchase in, use it. It's not like using the outdoor pool. I would suggest that we remove the heading "golf course" and make this "cart paths and bridges" as the heading and the title. Follow me under 1i, all pathway bridges remove within the "golf course". All pathway bridges are shared equally, blah, blah. Therefore, go down two lines, all users must exercise extreme caution, again, remove the "golf course". Following along that, I would remove "non golfers, must stay". I think everyone needs to stay on and just do that.

Mr. Howison: Oh, wait. What did you just say, all non-golfers and then you stopped? Where are you?

Ms. Landgrebe: That was 17. You followed me there? Then Page 18. If we're still talking cart paths and bridges, everyone really must stay on the pathways, bridges, and ponds. Not just non golfers because again, that should be the golf course paths.

Mr. Howison: Sor are you in Section 3?

Ms. Landgrebe: Yeah.

Mr. Howison: Well golfers drive their carts on the course.

Ms. Landgrebe: Okay.

Ms. Clark: If you say that a golfer has to stay on a pathway that's impeding the ability to play golf.

Ms. Landgrebe: While you are playing, I understand that.

Ms. Clark: I would respectfully disagree with you I think that-

Ms. Landgrebe: For three you mean?

Ms. Clark: For all of your suggestions.

Ms. Landgrebe: Why? Because we've removed restaurants. We've removed the Eagle's Nest and this falls in that same category.

Ms. Clark: Because there's a safety issue, and I think there are other issues because as you mentioned earlier, that folks do pay significant amount of money in order to play golf, and that while golfers are playing, folks are also using the golf course. I think that there needs to be some understanding as to what is appropriate and inappropriate behavior during the same time.

Ms. Littlewood: I understand that you're talking about three, non-golfers must stand on pathways.

Mr. Howison: I think she's talking about all of this.

Mr. Realmuto: Everything in section 1 believe is what Mary is referring to. The section 1 refers to essentially non golfers.

Ms. Landgrebe: Golf course.

Mr. Realmuto: Roman numeral eight section one cart paths and bridges. I believe she's saying that should remain. I don't know that and then even if you're not a golfer, its policy that applies to everyone as it describes.

Ms. Landgrebe: All pathways and bridges, not just within the golf course. All pathways and bridges are shared equally.

Mr. Realmuto: That's right, and then it applies to all cart paths and bridges. It's not specific to the golf course.

Ms. Landgrebe: That's why I'm saying remove within the golf course, and the same with if you go two lines down, exercise extreme caution when golf is being played.

Mr. Howison: The reason for that statement is that, and I'll just give an example. I'm a golfer obviously you don't play.

Ms. Landgrebe: Not here.

Mr. Howison: But the reason it says, "all users of the golf course must exercise extreme caution when golf is being played," It's not uncommon at all to be standing on a tee and have someone with their grandchildren in a cart, drive in front of you, have no idea, and you can kill somebody. I guess you're saying to take out that statement? Take out golf course?

Ms. Landgrebe: I am because all pathway bridges are equally shared between golfers, golf carts, pedestrians, etc., use of these bridges by non-golfing during hours when golf is being played creates a safety hazard. Therefore, all users must exercise extreme caution. Then if we move to page 18.

Ms. Burns: You're just instead of calling it golf course, it's going to be cart paths and bridges.

Ms. Landgrebe: Correct.

Ms. Clark: But isn't it the cart paths and bridges specifically within the golf course, if you read that sentence, it says on letter I that all pathways/ bridges within the golf course are shared equally between golfers and golf carts. This is use of bridges by non-golfers during hours when golf is being played. This is addressing specific golf use, the use of the cart paths and bridges on the golf course, specifically when golf is being played. To remove the golf course from it removes the concern. The concern is, as Lloyd's said earlier, as a golfer, while you're out there playing and you hit a ball and you could really hurt someone, so that there needs to be I believe, and I'm sure the attorneys can attest that we need to be able to say specifically make it well known to everyone that caution has to be extreme caution has to be able to be used if you're going to choose to walk out on the golf course while golf is being played. Then both golfers and walkers alike have to use extreme caution just so that it is out there and it's available to folks and they can't say, I didn't know.

Ms. Burns: This is going back a couple of years but when the purchase was going on and the reason that this is in here specific to when golf is being played is that there were concerns from residents that if the golf course was sold to an outside group that they would say you cannot use the cart paths, bridges during the time of golf was being played, and so this was inserted in here because it gave residents the right to be able to drive on the golf course via pathways while golf was being played and that was important

to residents. I believe that's why it's referenced to golf course and while golf is being played and not just general because it's specifically giving the rights to residents to use those cart paths and bridges during the hours of operation.

Mr. Realmuto: For all the reasons we've heard, particularly Mary Clark, I believe that the section of this under the golf course, cart paths and bridges and all the others for that matter should remain. But then you raised a larger point that should not be lost on the Board and talking about these details that I actually think, number one should stay. But if you look at number two, in the middle of page 18.

Ms. Landgrebe: That shouldn't even be there except for four of that, number two.

Mr. Realmuto: I want to point out that we did that to include this section except for number four and the two golf is incongruent with the paragraph we have at the top of this larger section that explicitly states that the golf course among the restaurant and Eagle's Nest are independent businesses, and essentially what we said is they make the rules. I think was that's on page 14. You do point out an inconsistency that this particular section, number two golf numbers 1, 2, and 3, refer to the golf course specific things that have no place in the joint amenity policy that their golf course gives the players. I agree with you there.

Ms. Landgrebe: Under two, where it says golf, I believe the first three Roman numerals should be removed and move Roman numeral four to make it number 7 in the above section.

Mr. Zelazny: I can't speak for our entire Board, but this is a specific amenity where the policy is written by that District that holds that amenity. Unless our District wants to rewrite that portion, then that's the way it should stay.

Mr. Realmuto: But Bob, do you see the issue being raised? We can't have our cake and eat it too. You can't say it's amenity, but it's not an amenity. If you go back and look at page 14, we say very clearly, and this was added based on feedback at the workshop we had we added this section that says the clubhouse restaurant, Eagle's Nest and Lake Ashton golf club, are independently operated businesses and management has sole discretion on hours of operation, the policy creation, including denial of service. We agree with you that the golf course itself has absolutely sole discretion on that and for that

reason, I think three numbers really don't belong here because we're saying here, we don't have any say in it, and they were establishing rules under it.

Mr. Costello: The only thing there is that, and maybe Jan can answer this question, dealing with the fact, that we maintained the pathways and bridges, can we be held personally?

Ms. Landgrebe: I'm not saying remove pathways bridges. I'm saying just like we removed the section on the Eagle's Nest where you were going into more specifics under two golf, I, II, III is more specific and should go back to the golf pro shop for whoever's-

Mr. Costello: What I'm saying though, is the fact that since we maintain the bridges and the cart paths, if somebody got hurt without us giving them some warning, where do we end up?

Ms. Carpenter: Well, we need to leave in the number 4 under two four, that golfers are reminded they share the path ways. How about instead of excluding I, II, III, put a reference and just repeat what we said the, golf course is privately managed for information on tee times and fees that-

Ms. Landgrebe: Would you say that under amenity policies on Page 14?

Ms. Carpenter: But because the paths are on the golf course, it might make sense if someone's looking at these policies that they're referred to the golf course to know that there's private tee times at fees that are different.

Mr. Zelazny: The cart path policy and the golf cart policy has been through the legal multiple times to make sure that we address every concern that Mike has raised. When we very well could deny access to cart paths and bridges, so we can run the golf course for a safety factor, we agreed that we would allow that both during the play and after play, as long as we had these particular restrictions on where people knew that they were accepting some level of risk going in.

Ms. Carpenter: That's correct.

Mr. Costello: Now, I was always told that when this community was being built, the contractor had a choice, put in sidewalks, or allow the people to use the cart paths. Is it still enforceable that-

Ms. Carpenter: It needs to stay in. Yes.

Mr. Costello: That's what I'm saying.

Ms. Carpenter: I think the only question Debby had was the question about the fees.

Mr. Costello: I can't see where we can limit people. I don't agree with it, but I don't see where we can limit people.

Mr. Howison: I think we are getting confused here. If you go to Section 8, which is golf course, then you've got I, cart paths and bridges. If you take that 17. If you'll then go to Page 18, so that whole section cart paths and bridges should remain. What I think Steve is saying is, if you'll go to the next section which is number 2, golf. The first three items there, I, II, III so one, two and three really are operational items for the golf course. Number 4 could be moved into Section 1 and become seven and you could remove those three because anybody that's a member of the golf course has to abide by those rules. I think it's a matter of opinion but if we've already said that the golf course is a private amenity, a private operation, then perhaps it would be more appropriate to remove those three statements.

Mr. Costello: One, two and three we're saying is that quite honestly, they are under the golf course's management-

Ms. Landgrebe: That's why they should be removed.

Mr. Costello: This is why I'm saying we should just keep four and I agree with Lloyd.

Ms. Landgrebe: But that's what I've been saying, move it up.

Ms. Clark: Except I'd like to see if we could reword four. Because when you read it, it says, "golfers are reminded that they share the bridge pathway and bridges and ponds with non-golfers. Golfers do not have any higher priority for use than non-golfers." I think there's an assumption in the way this is written, that golfers feel they do have a higher priority than non-golfers. I just think it's rude. I think that if you look back up, up in cart paths and it says something about, all users of the golf course, but it does say somewhere that everyone has the right or it is shared equally between golfers, non-golfers or golf carts, pedestrians and cyclists. I don't think we need to have it again, and I certainly don't think it needs to be rude.

Ms. Littlewood: It is exceptionally rude when you're using those golf cart paths and the golfer's say to you, "You shouldn't be on here."

Ms. Clark: I think the point is that there is a concern. I know when I golf and there's folks that are out on the golf cart path while we're golfing, especially if it's back-to-back golfers, I have a concern that the person that's on the golf course at that time is putting themselves in jeopardy. That would be why I would hope that that would be why someone would say, "you shouldn't be on here." It's maybe not the nicest way of saying it, but it is the concern that while there's active golfing going on and it's going to get worse now because there's a lot more people moving back into the area that when it's back-to-back golfers and folks are walking on the cart path or driving on the cart path while other golfers are going on that there's a concern for potential injury. That's all.

Ms. Landgrebe: How about this for that number because you're right. We do say we all share the paths, but in order to remind them, that number 4 which I'm proposing becomes number 7, a few lines up. Instead of saying golfers or non-golfers. Can we just say all are reminded that they share the pathway, bridges and ponds? No one has a higher priority. They're for use. All need to be considerate. Something like that. It's just a reminder and let's just make it more generic not golf for non-golfer for everyone. You know what, we all share this.

Ms. Clark: But I think saying it again is redundant and I think that has to be an understanding that it is a golf course first, and that people pay extreme amounts, they pay thousands of dollars.

Ms. Landgrebe: They do but it's also a resident's privilege to use the golf course.

Ms. Clark: Correct, so we have to learn how to use it together and I think that pitting one versus others, even in any way by continuing to say that one doesn't have a higher priority over the other, makes it more challenging in order to get folks to work together.

Mr. Zelazny: Just so you know too, the residents do not have a right because the cart paths and bridges are covered in the lease agreement that we have between the east and west and it's because the golf course is allowing you to do that under these conditions that you can use it. That's the terms of the lease.

Mr. Realmuto: I think we're going down a rat hole now. In response to the very valid concerns raised by Mary Clark about number 4 being one-sided. I certainly understand and appreciate those. I thought where Debby was going would be a great compromise so essentially what you're saying, and I don't mean to suggest an alternative

is what you're saying is looking at Page 18, golf number 4, golfers and non-golfers alike are reminded that they share that pathway, bridges and ponds with each other and do not have any higher priority. That is an important point to make and it's neutral. To address Mary's concerns, I would be in favor of making those changes and I think that's a neutral statement and no change in policy.

Mr. Howison: You didn't say anything about the items 1, 2, and 3. Golf may be played by non-members and associate members, etc. I mean, I just don't think it's necessary in this agreement.

Mr. Zelazny: My position and I don't speak for the entire Board, but when we went through this, it was important if you are a resident and you looked at your amenities policy, where would you find anything on golf?

Ms. Landgrebe: The same place you do for Eagle's Nest and restaurant.

Ms. Littlewood: Excuse me Bob. Can I just say the golf course is not a joint amenity. You have to pay to use it. I can't use it. I'm not a member. It's not a joint amenity, so it shouldn't be in the policy.

Mr. Zelazny: No. Again, we disagree on that because I think we're very specific to let the residents know that golf is an amenity but it's a pay for amenity. If you talk to the residents about amenities, you can talk about the Marina which seems to have everybody up in arms as an amenity.

Ms. Landgrebe: It's not. That is not an amenity. We don't even own that.

Mr. Mecsics: Hey, this amenity policy is not only a policy but it's an informational document for the entire community. Things that they had there on the golf course, that may or may not be covered to the golfers. For those non-golfers, they see that they now become aware of it so it's a public document for the entire community. We can go back and forth. We can go back and forth in this just like we did with the other one. And for Lake Ashton 1, I'm going to call for a recommendation or a move motion. If not, I'll make it that we leave this and remain as it is. Do I have a second for the Lake Ashton 1?

Mr. Realmuto: Wait a second now. I'm sorry, what's going on here? Since when did you chair the meeting for Lake Ashton 1?

Mr. Mecsics: No. Please stop. I made a mistake.

Ms. Burns: He meant to say 2.

Mr. Mecsics: Lake Ashton 2, excuse me. Lake Ashton 2, I make a motion and to leave this as it stands in this floor. Do I have a second? Any further discussion?

Mr. Zelazny: I do think we need to make the recommended changes that Mary said.

Mr. Mecsics: I'll amend mine to that. Any further discussion for Lake Ashton 2? Excuse me. I'm sorry.

Ms. Littlewood: What were the recommendations?

Mr. Mecsics: Yes.

Ms. Littlewood: I can't remember what were the recommendations.

Ms. Burns: It was for Section 4 to be changed. That all are reminded that they share the pathways, golfers and non-golfers alike, that instead of reminding just the golfers, it reminds all.

Ms. Littlewood: But did she not say to take out 1, 2, 3 and leave four?

Ms. Burns: His motion is that you leave it the same but change Number 4 to what Mary said. That's what Jim's correction is and Bob seconded that, that's where we're at so far.

On MOTION by Mr. Mecsics, seconded by Mr. Zelazny, with Mr. Mecsics, Mr. Zelazny and Ms. Clark in favor and Ms. Littlewood opposed, the Golf Wording and Changing Number 4 in the Joint Amenity Policy for Lake Ashton II, was approved 3-1.

Ms. Burns: Does anybody in Lake Ashton want to make a similar motion to leave 1-3 and change 4?

Mr. Zelazny: That's a specific amenity to the west. By the procedure is that the specific amenities can be changed by the District that controls that amenity. That was the agreement. We didn't have to come to a joint Board or anything like that. We're really agreeing. I'm sorry, but that's the way we went down this rabbit hole and voted on how we make changes.

Mr. Plummer: I think that you're missing the point. The point is I realize it's an amenity policy but this gives a basic outline of what golf is when people go to this

document that tells them what's in the community that's been said before. I see no reason that it needs to be taken out. I mean, there's no penalties, there's nothing with that at all. It's just an explanation of something that's available to this community and talks about there are separate fees for it. It's nothing more than any informational part and I don't understand why you want to take it out.

Mr. Realmuto: Bob, I'd like to address that. This isn't something that we need to live or die by frankly but it's simply inconsistent with the statement we added in this new joint amenity policy that says they're independent businesses. It's inconsistent with that. On the one hand, we're saying they make the rules and on the other hand we're making the rules in this policy and that's the reason I would prefer to see it out. Frankly, I don't think CDD 2 would want to see it out. This way they were able to make these changes without ever coming to a joint meeting for any approval. That it would make it solely within the golf course operator's judgment is what the preamble added to this section of policy says. I don't see why you would want to codify some of this document and go through another meeting like this when you want to change it.

Mr. Plummer: I understand everything you're saying. I'm going to make a motion to leave it where it is, we're going to move forward with this one way or another.

Mr. Costello: Do you want to change 4?

Mr. Plummer: Change it to the wording that Mary suggested it to be changed to.

Mr. Costello: Move up 4?

Mr. Plummer: No. All stays right where it is and Mary changes some wording in 4 to take some of the ambiguity out of it. But I'm making the motion to leave it in as an informational thing. Anybody who reads the document can get that information.

Mr. Costello: I second it.

Mr. Realmuto: Before we vote on that motion, I'd like to hear what the specific changes Mary proposed are. Read it with those changes please.

Ms. Burns: Golfers and non-golfers alike are reminded that they share the pathways, bridges, and ponds equally. Where we say equally because it's golfers and non-golfers. That nobody has higher priority for use. To be considerate, allowing use by all Lake Ashton community members. We're basically just changing "that golfers are reminded" to "all are reminded" that everyone has equal use. We can codify the language

exactly but golfers and non-golfers alike are reminded that they share the pathways, bridges, and ponds equally. Golfers and non-golfers, no one has higher priority for use of the pathways, bridges, and bonds.

Ms. Littlewood: Should we just change the first word golfers to residents?

Ms. Burns: All are reminded represents all.

Mr. Realmuto: To be consistent with the rest of the policy, if you're going to change that word it should be patrons. If you look at the definitions that it involves, that includes everybody.

Ms. Burns: Patrons are reminded that the pathways, bridges, and ponds are shared equally. No patron has higher priority for use than another patron.

Mr. Plummer: Additional discussion?

Ms. Landgrebe: Yes. Additional discussion. We earlier removed Eagle's Nest. We removed restaurant. This falls under the same thing as and then stated in nine, Clubhouse Restaurant, Eagle's Nest, Golf Club, are independently operated businesses, etc. While you may state that this is informational, then so should the restaurant be added back in, so should the Eagle's Nest be added back in. The concept falls in the same arena.

Mr. Realmuto: I agree with you 100%.

Ms. Landgrebe: There's nothing to do against the golf course. It's a great project or business. It's not a joint amenity.

Mr. Plummer: I thank you for your input. I think we have a difference of opinions and we have a motion on the table and a second. All those in favor of the motion signify by saying aye.

On MOTION by Mr. Plummer, seconded by Mr. Costello, with Mr. Plummer, Mr. Costello and Mr. Howison in favor and Ms. Landgrebe and Mr. Realmuto opposed, the Golf Wording and Changing Number 4 in the Joint Amenity Policy for Lake Ashton I, was approved 3-2.

Ms. Burns: Anybody else? No other changes?

Mr. Realmuto: Does Lake Ashton II need to be approved exactly as worded?

Ms. Burns: Theirs was to change it so that it was equal. So I think that was their intent, if they're comfortable with that.

A. Consideration of Resolution 2023-01 Setting a Public Hearing to Adopt Amended Joint Amenity Facilities Policies and Rates (Lake Ashton CDD)

Ms. Burns: If there's no other proposed changes to the document, there are two resolutions included in your package, that would set the public hearing to adopt these policies. We're just reviewing today. There's two separate resolutions in there. The next joint meeting is January 20th at the HFC. So if that's the date that works for everybody, we'd be looking for separate motions. The first is Resolution 2023-01, which would set the public hearing for the 20th at the HFC from Lake Ashton. Do we have a motion to approve that resolution?

On MOTION by Mr. Howison, seconded by Mr. Plummer, with all in favor, Resolution 2023-01 Setting a Public Hearing to Adopt Amended Joint Amenity Facilities Policies and Rates for Lake Ashton I, was approved.

B. Consideration of Resolution 2023-01 Setting a Public Hearing to Adopt Amended Joint Amenity Facilities Policies and Rates (Lake Ashton II CDD)

Ms. Burns: There is the same resolution included, Resolution 2023-01, setting the public hearing for the same date, January 20th, 2023. Do we have a motion from Lake Ashton II?

On MOTION by Mr. Mecsics, seconded by Ms. Littlewood, with all in favor, Resolution 2023-01 Setting a Public Hearing to Adopt Amended Joint Amenity Facilities Policies and Rates for Lake Ashton II, was approved.

SIXTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Supervisor Requests and General Public Comments

Ms. Burns: That brings us to supervisor requests and general public comments. We'll start with supervisor requests. Anything before we turn over to public comments? Seeing none, we will go ahead and open up for public comments. Are there any public comments from anybody here in person? Seeing none, we'll go to the Zoom line. If

anybody on the Zoom line has a public comment, you can use Zoom's raise hand feature to be called on now. I also see no public comments from Zoom. Do we have a motion to adjourn from Lake Ashton?

Mr. Realmuto: Do we supervisor comments first?

Ms. Burns: I called for them and nobody raised their hand.

Mr. Realmuto: Well, I do, and I think others might.

Ms. Burns: Go ahead.

Mr. Realmuto: So one is I want to be clear about the version of the policies that's going to be published for the hearing. As we amended each of them as we went along, I trust that staff will update accordingly, and that's what will go out for that hearing?

Ms. Burns: That will be what is attached to the resolution to adopt them, correct.

Mr. Realmuto: Okay, because we haven't seen that exactly in writing yet, but staff is charged with writing that. Did others want to raise anything? There was a recent violation letter that you brought up briefly at our meeting. I know staff was looking for our direction on what to do with it, and there was concerned by some of us apparently that not enough information was provided with just the violation letter. If we were going to be asked to make some decisions, what we should do with it. I know some of us asked for the backup material.

Ms. Burns: If you read the joint amenity policy, it does not ask for the other Board to give approval of the decision. It says that it is noted at the next meeting, the decision that is made, but it does not say the other Board has to approve it.

Mr. Realmuto: I'm looking at this in the context going forward under the new amenity policy, which we just brought forth to hearing.

Ms. Burns: It does not state that. If you read it because we reviewed it, it says that the Board where the violation took place, handles it, and then says at the next meeting that it's brought up. It does not say the other Board has to approve it. If the intent is that the Board has to approve it, you need to look at that language because that is not what is written.

Mr. Plummer: I'd like to weigh in on this just a little bit. If there is a violation on the Winter Haven side and they suspend use of the dog parks, for example, if we on the Lake Wales side do not follow through with that suspension, that means their violators come

over here and use our dog park. I think that if there is a suspension of the use of the facilities, we might want to take those up because again, we have to approve the suspension of the use of the facilities here, and I think we should be with the other side in that regard. If you don't use chase the violators to the other side.

Ms. Burns: Let me use a different example than the dog park. We had a resident at a different community who was sexually harassing a staff member, exact same thing, there are two Districts with separate facilities, but the one Board handled the violation. They were suspended from all amenities for the period of one year that applies to all amenities. The other Board did not approve it. Somebody is harassing the staff and loses their amenity privileges, they lose the amenity privileges for all facilities. Correct because they have reciprocal use. So if they are suspended from amenity use for a period of one year by the Lake Ashton Board because it happened in this facility, then they cannot go over to the HFC. That's the way this policy is written, it is not a joint decision. It's wherever the amenity violation approved. That Board has the ability to suspend from all amenities.

Mr. Costello: But I think what Steve was saying was the fact that we received one side of the story. We're not saying that we want to argue it. What we're saying is we would like to know both sides of the story. Am I right or wrong?

Mr. Realmuto: That's absolutely what I'm saying. Both of these examples, I doubt anyone disagrees with the actions taken. It's just that we need to have information, so we understand what the right thing to do is.

Mr. Plummer: But under Jill's explanation, it really doesn't make any difference.

Mr. Realmuto: I want to follow up on that because I thought I heard the attorneys tell us otherwise. Essentially what you're doing is saying that one District can suspend the user's amenity privileges in another District.

Ms. Burns: That's correct.

Mr. Realmuto: I thought the attorneys told us, and I'd like to hear them speak on this, that we at least had to ratify that, to be effective. Otherwise, essentially, we're in a situation where the Board making the decision is not elected by the members subject to that. I don't think it's addressed as clearly as you're implying in policy. I'll agree that it's ambiguous, but I'd like to have the attorneys address, whether or not that's even a legally permissible thing to do.

Ms. Carpenter: Yes. You adopted the joint amenity policy. It says, the Districts through its Board, I probably should say each of the Districts through its Board, but it makes sense that you're giving your authority to each other, under this, to be able to oppose the violations. Otherwise, you'd have somebody who's going to the other District, whenever they get out. Then the other District would be trying to make a decision without all the facts.

Mr. Zelazny: The involvement of the other Board is based on the duration of the suspension. If it reaches, I think it's 30 days suspension, then that has to come to the other Board.

Mr. Realmuto: I'm not saying that it doesn't. I agree with your interpretation.

Mr. Zelazny: There's a period of time in the amenity policy, that once you exceed that, you have to go to the joint, you have to go to the other Board to get approval.

Ms. Burns: So it actually does not say that the Board has to approve it. It's on the top of Page 8 in the clean version, it says, "violations that result in a suspension or termination in one District shall be brought up at the next Board of Supervisors meeting for the other District." It doesn't say that they have to approve the decision.

Mr. Realmuto: It doesn't say what they don't have to approve it either. But either it does say that it needs to be brought out. The implication being, I think some of us understood that to mean, would be approved.

Ms. Burns: If that is the intent, I believe it needs to be clarified. Because that's not the way that I read it. I also logistically for the staff have an issue with that, because if Lake Ashton II says I'm going to say the same thing. Somebody who was sexually harassing a staff member at their facility and they said they're going to suspended them for one year. It comes to Lake Ashton, and you say, "No, we're not going to do that." What is the staff supposed to do? What is Mary supposed to do? What is Christine supposed to do? Because you've got residents who can go to some amenities and not others. Then you've also put yourself in a precarious, I would say legal liability issue, because you've had a Board member say that somebody's sexually harassing a staff member. Now, the other Board is allowing them to come and treat their staff in the same manner. We need to be consistent. This can't be a joint decision because frankly, if you don't agree, we have no way to enforce it. So whether the policy is that it's where the offense takes place, or

the District that I was referring to, the way they handled it is wherever the resident resided. So if it happens in Lake Ashton II, but the resident is a member of Lake Ashton. The way it works in that scenario, is that all information and reports and the staff members, would be present to be able to present the information to the Board to make a decision. If the concern is that it's not for somebody that they voted for, then instead of where the incident takes place, it should be whichever District the resident is a member of. That also clarifies a couple of issues. We have first offense, second offense, third offense. A lot of times I find that if somebody is abusive to staff, they're abusive to all staff. Now, one incident may take place in Winter Haven and one may take place at Lake Wales. When you look at them, you've got incidences in both. So if you want to clarify it to instead of where the incident takes place, it's whichever residence the member resolves in that could clarify it.

Ms. Littlewood: Can I just say something? There's a jurisdiction reciprocal. Isn't that what it actually means? It means that one Board can do it and the other one follows suit. You make decisions for both Boards.

Ms. Burns: I think that brought up at the next Board of supervisors waiting for the other District reads as you are being informed, the Lake Ashton II Board made the decision to terminate the amenity privileges for the span of one year. Maybe we need to clarify since they will be notified at the next Board of supervisors meeting.

Mr. Zelazny: If you look at Page 7, under 4th offense, it says a complete record of all previous documented offenses within the previous 12 months will be presented to both Boards for recommendation of suspensions beyond 30 days or possible termination of the patron's privileges up to one year. That's what I was talking about. If we're going to suspend for over 30 days, that has to come to both Boards to evaluate it.

Ms. Burns: What are you going to do if one Board says one thing and one Board says another? That's the problem.

Mr. Zelazny: Come on Jim. I know. If it's just to be brought for consideration and discussion then maybe that just needs to change for something.

Ms. Burns: I think we need to make sure we have it clear on who the decision ultimately is going to fall to, because I think it's realistic that we've seen that we may not have the same opinion, and it can't be one Board says one and one says another. I think that's a bad position for the staff.

Ms. Clark: Do you also need to clarify in this whether the person, what the offender, what District they live in?

Ms. Burns: Right now it does say where the offense took place.

Ms. Clark: Do we need to vote on that, that we're going to change that to where the offense took place, to where the offender resides?

Mr. Realmuto: I think it might make more sense to be where the resident resides. That's the check and balance system where their supervisors are responsible to them as a voter.

Ms. Burns: You have the ability to vote for the people who can suspend your amenity privileges. So, rather than where the individual, we'll change it. Is everybody okay with that change, instead of where the incident takes place? It is where they reside? Under that scenario which I've had this happen in another District. It happened not where the resident lived, the offense had happened in the other facility. Their community director and staff members came to the Board meeting. They submitted written reports, you would see. They came to that hearing as did the resident who was up for suspension and both presented their sides. If it was a Lake Ashton resident and the offense took place at the HFCs, Mary and her staff would come and say, "this is the incident, here are the reports, here is what happened," and the decision would be for the Lake Ashton Board because that's where that resident lives and they're available for any testimony or questions.

Mr. Realmuto: We're talking about only decisions on suspensions that exceed 30 days. The managers can do everything within that.

Ms. Burns: It's got to be over 30 days.

Mr. Realmuto: Sounds like a good change to me. Jill, I just wanted to comment on the example you've given that. That is definitely extreme example and no one would argue, I want to point out that the policy provides an out for incidents that jeopardize the health safety, welfare of numbers, the policy gives the amenity manager discretion on that. That really shouldn't be an issue, it's for lesser ones where they may be perhaps valid disagreement that I think the policy needs to be clear. That's all.

Ms. Burns: Right. We're talking about suspending amenity privileges for over 30 days. The Board where the resident resides will have the ultimate decision on that. I think instead of notifying them at the next meeting, they're notified immediately because you

can't have a situation in there where because they don't have a meeting for another three weeks, the other staff needs to be notified immediately that this resident has lost their amenity privileges.

Mr. Zelazny: Jill, if you look on Page 7, jurisdiction reciprocal. It says, "the ability to suspend, or terminate privileges provided herein shall be held by the District through its Board's District manager or amenity manager in whose boundaries the violation issue occurred." You're trying to change that to the District in which the resident resides? I'm the opinion that the aggreged person should be the one who handles it from a legal perspective.

Mr. Howison: I think we're only changing the residency thing for terminations of over 30 days, so Bob the amenity manager would have-

Ms. Burns: Mary has the discretion to suspend somebody for a week even if they are a Lake Ashton resident because they did something at the HFC.

Mr. Costello: Mary has something to say on it.

Ms. Bosman: I understand what you're saying. In practicality, let's just take a hypothetical, something happens at the HFC. In this case, I would write a letter not to the resident, but to Christine and she would share it with the Board, and I understand it's for over 30 days. Is that true?

Ms. Burns: If it happens at the HFC, you would suspend somebody for, let's say the next Lake Ashton meeting is 14 days, you suspend them for 14 days up until the point that it goes to the Lake Ashton Board for decision.

Ms. Bosman: If the personal lived in Lake Wales, the event happened in Winter Haven. I would write the note to Christine. If we change it to read where the resident lives, then the decision is made by the Board District where the resident lives, so communication-wise, the event happened hypothetically at the HFC, I send a note with our details and so forth to Christine and the Lake Wales Board would determine what happened in Winter Haven would be right or wrong, is that correct?

Mr. Zelazny: Only for suspensions over 30 days.

Ms. Bosman: I understand that.

Mr. Howison: But you would attend that meeting, our meeting, and state your case as with that resident.

Ms. Bosman: I'm just wondering the communication piece that Christine and I would be communicating would be not for that resident, but would be informational.

Ms. Burns: It goes to the resident as well.

Ms. Bosman: That was my question.

Ms. Burns: You would send it to the resident because you are suspending them for up to the thirty-day period until the next meeting, so you would still handle that the same way. The only change here is which Board it's going to ultimately until the next meeting. The reason why the 30 days is in place is because you can suspend to that point the Board then makes the decision. What we're talking about here, we're suspending somebody's amenity privileges for over 30 days for egregious offenses, we're not talking about getting snippy with a staff member or doing something small, you're talking about assault or crimes or property damage or you're talking about serious offenses. This isn't somebody was being snippy with staff.

Ms. Bosman: While I'm up here, I do have another question for both Boards, but do you want me to go back and wait until you finish this or do you want me just present now?

Mr. Realmuto: One more question on this topic, Mary, or make sure we're all on the same page. I think we'll all like the communication to occur regardless of events. You will notify us, but it's essentially an FYI, so we have information to consider if something occurs here. We're not proposing changing any of that, just the decision-making with suspensions that exceed 30 days.

Mr. Costello: What happened was we were reading one side of it and we really didn't know what had transpired in order to move it forward. We're not saying we're going to make any decisions. All I'm saying is you're reading a letter and you don't really know what actually incurred.

Mr. Mecsics: That's why when it comes to the Boards and I was thinking we rely upon either your judgment to make those decisions and you must rely upon ours.

Mr. Costello: I agree with you. The only thing is, like I say, we received a letter and we didn't actually know what the reasoning was. That's all I'm saying.

Ms. Sandy: This is Sarah Sandy with Kutak. I discussed that letter with both Mary and Supervisor Littlewood and that letter was sent pursuant to the amenity policies, as it

stands. As you saw in the pet park section, it delineates certain suspension for the pet if there are incidents. That's what it was in regards to. After discussion with Supervisor Littlewood, she did agree that the limitation needed to be shortened to, I think 30 days rather than the 60 days that provided in the letter. That revision, I think is going to be made but this is where, as Jill is saying, under 30 days, it would still be within the discretion of the amenity manager to make that suspension based on the information they receive without it coming to the Board.

Ms. Landgrebe: I will be writing another letter within 30 days. This is in regards to the pet park issue right now that we've moved to?

Ms. Bosman: Yes

Ms. Landgrebe: I was wondering too so the 60 days it's reduced to 30 but that came from a supervisor, not from you, right?

Ms. Bosman: It's my job to write the letter on advice from Board members.

Ms. Landgrebe: But one Board member can make that decision? Just trying not to understand.

Ms. Bosman: The other thing is a request for a recommendation from you or a directive. We do our reservations for 2023 in December. The next Board meeting to approve or disapprove the joint amenity policy is going to be in January. The existing joint amenity policy states for reserving the same directives that are in the new policy but they weren't adhered to 100%. There were individual reservations allowed. There was discrepancies. My question to you is, should Christine and I hold off on any reservations for 2023 until after that Board meeting and we'll just let the residents know that? So what we're gone by is exactly what's been approved? That's my question to you. Thank you.

Ms. Landgrebe: Are we going to discuss that?

Ms. Burns: Are you asking what you're going to do for reservations in January? I think you have to work under the adopted policies that are in place between now and January and so maybe take those for January and anything February and beyond we're going to hold off on reservations until after the January 20th meeting. Is everyone okay with that?

Mr. Realmuto: Well, I have a question because it sounds like you're delaying the reservation period for everybody. When you may only have a small number of cases that

would be different between the two policies, is there a way you can accept reservations that would be okay under either policy and just delay those that wouldn't be until that date. Something along those lines. Otherwise, you're inconveniencing everybody. I'm of the opinion you should do the reservations on your same schedule. But I wouldn't want to see those reservations made for the full year because then effectively you're delaying the implementation of this policy for a year. Perhaps you then you could those reservations would only be allowed through the date of the hearing and that would be a way of getting the best of both worlds, just a thought.

Mr. Zelazny: Because we've approved the document principle with just a number of words, I believe that we can go ahead and start to accept reservations based on the new policy because it'll be an effect. I mean, we're not changing any substantive doctrine.

Ms. Landgrebe: Or what's the lawyer said?

Ms. Carpenter: Yeah, technically, we can't. So the reservations should be made either through January 20th or if you want to make it through the month of January and had the Board makes the new role effective February 1st.

Ms. Bosman: I understand that, but you're going to get a resident that's going to look at that old policy which is the same as the new policy but hasn't been adhered to, is going to have some concerns about it that.

Mr. Mecsics: If there's an issue with one of the residents on that, then we will explain it to them individually.

Ms. Bosman: Okay. All right. Thank you for your direction.

Mr. Zelazny: Deborah, you had the letter on the pet park. Just a reminder that the first offense is for 30 days, second offense is six months, third offense is a year.

Ms. Landgrebe: Within six months.

Mr. Zelazny: You never see the Board. That was when I talked about their termination suspension is totally different. There's no involvement in that.

Ms. Landgrebe: Yes, but that's within a certain time-frame. It has to be happening within six months, right?

Mr. Zelazny: It's six months for the second offense. It's up to a year if it's two offenses in a certain period of time and I'm just saying that is done aside from the Board

because the Board never sees it other than sees the letter because that is an action taken by the policy.

Mr. Realmuto: That's a separate policy under the pet play park that applies to suspending animals not people.

Ms. Burns: So if you have two dogs and one of them is very kind and one of them is biting other animals, you're not suspending someone's amenity privileges. They can still go to that pet park with the other dog. What you're doing is saying this dog that's unsafe cannot be at the pet park.

Ms. Burns: Anybody have anything else?

SEVENTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Adjournment

There not being any further business to discuss,

On MOTION by Mr. Realmuto, seconded by Ms. Landgrebe, with all in favor, the meeting was adjourned by the Lake Ashton I CDD Board.

On MOTION by Mr. Mecsics seconded by Ms. Clark, with all in favor, the meeting was adjourned by the Lake Ashton II CDD Board.

Secretary / Assistant Secretary

Chairman / Vice Chairman